
EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of a Meeting held on November 19th 2019 at 7.45pm, at Dunsden Village Hall
Present Cllrs David Woodward, Richard Berkley, Ian Pringle, David Bartholomew (OCC+ SODC) &
Keith Maher (BHPC)
156/19 Apologies for absence Cllr Clive Leeke, Cllr Naomi Baylis & Cllr Leigh Rawlins.
157/19 Declarations of interest None
158/19 Minutes of the last meeting The minutes from the meeting on Tuesday 16th October 2019 were adopted. Adoption was proposed by David Woodward and seconded by Ian Pringle. 
159/19 Matters arising from the minutes 
134.01/19 Footpath from Dunsden to Sonning Eye. The Clerk was asked to contact Highways again re the frontages of Brewers Cottage and Old Well Cottage and to ask Adrian Beales about the request for a short permissive path behind the hedge. (Clerk to action)
134.02/19 Backwater Bridge The Clerk was asked to chase the request to OCC Highways for the PC to take action to remove the Russian vine and ivy that narrows the path for pedestrians. (Clerk to action)
127/19 Sonning Bridge Weight Limit The Clerk contacted the Trading Standards officer at OCC to discuss how to move forward. The responsibility for the weight limit on the bridge is confusing. The Clerk awaits a response from Trading Standards.
107/19 Furleigh Path Cllr Bartholomew asked the Clerk to contact Mark Rostock, the officer who was involved with the repairs to the Furleigh Path, as to when the work might take place. (Clerk to action)
160/19 County Councillor's report Cllr Bartholomew reported that a) OCC is backing a proposal for an integrated health and social system b) it endorses a strategy setting out a vision for a regional zero-carbon transport network by 2050 c) communities are invited to bid for funding for youth services d) a motion relating to the third bridge was passed at  OCC and SODC stating that a car-based solution would bring all the traffic into Oxfordshire so mitigation measures should be part of the project. The report is attached and can be found on the website.
161/19 District Councillor’s Report Cllr Rawlins’ report is attached and on the website.
162/19 Public Question Time/Correspondence Keith Maher attended from Binfield Heath Parish Council to find out how Eye & Dunsden Parish Council was progressing with the Neighbourhood Plan. The agenda item was brought forward and was discussed. The first meeting of a group who are interested in taking the NP forward has had to be delayed until the 10th December. The 10 volunteers interested will be asked to look at the Neighbourhood Plan Road Map as the first steps are to identify the designated area. The Clerk was asked to contact the NP team at SODC to see someone could attend the first meeting. Keith indicated his interest and offered help. He will aim to attend the meeting.


163/19 Financial Position   
 

     163.01/19 The financial situation had been previously circulated. 
163.02/19 The November accounts were presented for payment. Invoices to the value of £1004.61 were agreed. Richard Berkley proposed the accounts be paid. This was seconded by Ian Pringle.  All agreed.  (Clerk to action)
163.03/19 The budget for 2020-21 and the notes were discussed. It was decided that the precept for next year (£15,500) should remain the same as this year as the Neighbourhood Plan will be a major expense. 
The CIL money has to be set aside for infrastructure. This expenditure was discussed and the possibility of a replacement for the bus shelter at Playhatch and some hardstanding for the opposite bus stop area was suggested.
164/19 Planning Matters  
New Applications

P19/S2894/FUL Proposed four-bedroom detached house with associated car port and parking. Land to the South of Foxhill Close Playhatch. This was discussed again. A decision has not yet been made. If it goes to Committee then a Councillor will attend.
 
        Applications Granted 

None

165/19 Eye & Dunsden Village Hall The Chairman reported that the bonfire night had been a great success and had raised £2500. The next event is the Christmas Fayre on 30th November. Another small grant will be applied for from SODC, with the hope of a matching grant from E&DPC. 
166/19 Community Orchard Nothing to report.
167/19 Police Matters The Chairman had met Neighbourhood Supervisor PC Barbara Taylor at Playhatch to discuss the difficulties with the building contractors’ vehicles and related issues. Problems were aired. PC Taylor offered to send a Police representative the Annual Parish Meeting in May.
168/19 Allotments Nothing to report
169/19 Highways Footpaths & Open Spaces  
169.01/19 Pricketts will be asked to extend the mowing and strimming work undertaken near the bus stop and along the Henley Rd. (Cllr Berkley to action)
169.02/19 Playhatch Garden Centre. Concern was expressed over the resurfacing of the garden centre car park with tarmac as the area is in the flood plain and liable to flooding. Planning Enforcement will be contacted. (Cllr Berkley to action)
169.03/19 Cllr Berkley raised concern about the unnecessary four-way traffic lights at the Playhatch roundabout. The situation is causing traffic problems and Highways are to be contacted. (Cllr Berkley to action)
169.04/19 The signs are ready to go into the kiosk followed by the floor and bookcase. The contractor will be contacted (Chairman to action). There is still some doubt about the electricity supply. The Clerk was asked to contact BT to see if it can be checked. (Clerk to action)
   170/19 Neighbourhood Plan. This was discussed earlier. See Public Forum.
   171/19 Applications for Grants A donation of £50 was awarded to the Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal. This included the cost of the wreath supplied for the Remembrance Service. All agreed. (Clerk to action)
   172/19 Minerals/Liaison The Chairman attended the recent meeting at Tarmac. The Chairman wondered if the PC had missed a Playhatch Quarry Liaison meeting. Grabloader will be consulted. (Cllr Berkley to action) 
   173/19 Matters for future consideration phone kiosk; signage on green; parish bridge group.
The meeting closed at 9.30pm.


Date of next meeting: January 21st 2020
REPORT TO EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL NOV 2019 
FROM CLLR DAVID BARTHOLOMEW 
GENERAL OCC REPORT
OCC BACKS PROPOSALS FOR INTEGRATED HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SYSTEM
Proposals for a new ‘integrated care system’ for Oxfordshire designed to improve health and social care services were welcomed by the OCC’s Cabinet. The new joined-up health and care system will also cover Buckinghamshire and Berkshire West. A draft of the five-year plan for an integrated care system has been published and is due to be submitted to NHS England in November. In the draft plan, the NHS and local authorities in the three areas have committed to planning health and care services around individual needs. Health and care organisations will work collectively to help people enjoy better health by focusing on preventing illness and improving care for those who need it. The principle of ‘local first’ has been established, with community-run services a vital part of the integrated care system. GP practices will become part of ‘primary care networks’ that serve communities of around 30-50,000 people. By working together, GP practices will offer access to a wide range of local services, such as NHS and social services, as well as services provided by voluntary groups. These care networks will also be part of larger ‘integrated care partnerships’ – one for each of the three county areas, including Oxfordshire. The partnerships will join up local hospital and mental health services with, council and community services.
AMBITIOUS REGIONAL TRANSPORT AND CONNECTIVITY PLAN
OCC has endorsed the development of a strategy which sets out a vision for a regional zero-carbon transport network by 2050. England’s Economic Heartland is currently engaging on the first stage of a region-wide strategy which sets out a vision for the development and investment in ‘connectivity’ – the ability to travel and communicate – across an area which stretches between Swindon and Cambridgeshire. The strategy will be out for full public consultation in 2020 and will set out the region's strategic infrastructure needs to both Government and the private sector. Oxfordshire County Council’s Cabinet discussed its response to the outline strategy last month, details here: https://mycouncil.oxfordshire.gov.uk/documents/s48783/Background%20Document%20EEH%20Outline%20Transport%20Strategy%20-%20OCC%20Final%20Response-Following%20consideration%20at%20C.pdf
COMMUNITIES INVITED TO BID FOR £1M FUND TO PROVIDE YOUTH SERVICES
Voluntary and community organisations are being invited to bid for a share of OCC’s new £1m Youth Opportunity Fund. The fund is aimed at groups that can provide activities and opportunities for young people between the ages of 11-18, and 11-25 with special educational needs. Feedback from Oxfordshire residents points to strong support for improving community-run youth services. This new fund is available to help existing projects expand and new ones get started. Grants of up to £70,000 are available. By offering start-up funding in previous years, the council has already helped many community-run groups provide support for younger children and families. Now the aim is to do the same for youth services. Community-run youth schemes complement the work of the OCC’s children’s services, which target resources at young people and families with additional needs and those at risk of abuse and neglect. The council also has a desire for more youth clubs to be established. Further information on the fund including how communities can bid for the fund can be found here: https://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/residents/community-and-living/our-work-communities/oxfordshire-together/community-led-childrens-services/youth-opportunity-fund
MINERALS AND WASTE SITES APPROVED IN A DRAFT PLAN FOR CONSULTATION
Following public consultation, OCC’s Cabinet approved a list of preferred sites for mineral extraction and waste allocation. OCC has a statutory duty to prepare a new Oxfordshire Minerals and Waste Local Plan to replace the existing Minerals and Waste Local Plan, which was adopted in 1996. The ‘core strategy’ for the Oxfordshire Minerals and Waste Local Plan was adopted by the council in September 2017, stating that a site allocations plan would be prepared with a target date for adoption of November 2020.  
Public consultation on site options took place in 2018, which covered all the minerals and waste sites that had been nominated for possible inclusion within the Site Allocations Plan. Following site assessments by council-appointed consultants and a review by council officers, a list of preferred sites was produced. The Cabinet has now approved that list of preferred sites for inclusion in the draft plan for consultation. Details are available on the OCC website.
SPECIFIC REPORT FOR EYE & DUNSDEN 
THIRD READING BRIDGE
I successfully moved a motion in relation to this matter at OCC Full Council on Tuesday 10th September and SODC Full Council on Thursday 10th October. As a consequence, the Leaders of both councils have written to council leaders at Reading, Wokingham and Bracknell, plus MPs John Howell, John Redwood, Matt Rodda and Theresa May, stating that:
a) In the context of the Climate Emergency a car-based solution to a car-based problem that would pour thousands of cars and HGVs into Oxfordshire is totally inappropriate and should a new bridge be built it should be restricted to public transport, cyclists and pedestrians;
b) Notwithstanding the above, if a car-based solution is pursued, the bridge and necessary mitigation measures (i.e. improvements to the Oxfordshire road network) must not considered as two separate projects, but as one project so that the benefits, disadvantages and costs of the scheme can be holistically assessed. 
A ‘Summit Meeting’ of MPs, leaders, other key councillors (including me) and officers, met on Friday 18th October to review the project. Despite my best efforts, the project protagonists refuse to engage with option a) and continue to deflect questions about mitigation measures saying this will be dealt with via ‘traffic calming’ and is for discussion at a later date. I have stated that such vague assertions are not acceptable from Oxfordshire’s perspective. It was announced the Berkshire parties have applied for £800k to fund the development of the Outline Business Case; local councils will have to contribute an additional £120k. There will be another ’Summit Meeting’ in March, meanwhile officers from the various authorities will meet to suggest next steps. I recommend parish chairs convene a meeting to agree a joint a approach.
SONNING QUARRY LIAISON COMMITTEE
I chaired the committee on Thursday 17th October. There is little to report as all operations (extraction and back-filling) appear to be running smoothly and the parish representatives in attendance had no complaints to pass on. The committee will have an opportunity to do another site visit after the next meeting in April.
SODC District Councillor’s Report – 19th November 2019 
General Election 
Following the decision of Parliament for a General Election on 12th December 2019, the rules of political “Purdah” apply. This means that most decisions or discussions of SODC will be deferred until after 12th December. 
The Emerging Local Plan 2034 
The Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Govt. Robert Jenrick MP’s holding direction over South Oxfordshire District Council's Local Plan (eLP2034) has been left in place during the General Election. Legal advice and limited discussion with civil servants at MHCLG continue. This is very much a political matter. After the news broke the Oxford Mail ran the headline “Death of local democracy”.  
What price democracy? Politicians in Oxford who support a very strong growth agenda – supporting the Expressway, appearing to want it to come south of Oxford and who appear to support the idea of something like 1 million extra new homes across the Ox-Cam “arc” have declared themselves very pleased with the holding direction. Indeed it may very well be that they encouraged and orchestrated it! 
It should be noted that prior to becoming Secretary of State at MHCLG, Robert Jenrick MP was Exchequer Secretary to the Treasury – working on and supporting the Ox-Cam Expressway!  
Meanwhile the eLP cannot progress through examination nor can it be amended nor can work to replace it proceed.  
The eLP2034 provides for a supply of 32.6k homes.  The UK Government’s standard method formula would have required 14.5k plus any unmet housing need from Oxford City.  The Oxfordshire Growth Deal was based on the 2014 SHMA (Strategic Housing Market Assessment) and proposed 100k new homes for Oxfordshire – including 17.8k for SODC. It also proposed 28k for Oxford City and after Oxford’s own supply of 13k it was suggested that the other 15k be shared between the other surrounding LPAs and that South Oxfordshire took 5k of those. This implied a total supply of 22.8k new homes by SODC.  
The new administration has been prepared to supply 22.8k homes, but wished to correct the eLP for some serious policy errors – including mix and density – to improve policy on Climate Change and the environment and to review sites. The new administration supports the Didcot infrastructure and would supply the overall housing numbers on related sites from the 22.8k to comply with the “HIF bid”. Clearly the proposed 32.6k of supply in the eLP exceeds the 22.8k by some 10k. This despite the fact that the 22.8k figure was far above the level required by UK Government’s own formulas. Those formulas would have given 14.5k for South Oxfordshire itself plus perhaps 2k for unmet Oxford City need – totalling perhaps 16.5k; so 22.8k itself would have provided more than 6k of exceptional growth!    
It should be noted that over 5 years, a New Plan would save £1m against the status quo and would be £1.6m cheaper than a regulation 19 revision. The housing land supply will remain strong.
Housing delivery vehicle 
SODC officers are to be asked to consider options for setting up a housing development company – perhaps in conjunction with others. This would aim to offer extra means of housing delivery, scope to bring forward certain sites and scope to secure extra affordable and social housing for the district’s needs. 
Civil Parking Enforcement 
SODC officers are progressing work with a view to taking on civil parking enforcement. These would be licensed or transferred powers from the police for pursuing illegal parking on yellow lines. Feasibility is being reviewed and necessary digitisation of OCC’s legal parking orders – which give legal force to yellowlined and parking restricted areas.  
Councillor grants 
Councillor grants are available and need to be claimed. The joint value (with David) for Eye & Dunsden could be £500 for an appropriate project. (Clearly the parish could top this up!)  I have circulated details for claiming.  
Leigh Rawlins 
District Councillor   

